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July 13, 2011 
	
  
The Honorable Steven Chu  
Secretary of Energy 
1000 Independence Avenue, SW 
Washington, DC 20585 

 
Dear Mr. Secretary: 

 
We are writing to ask you to address the lack of impartiality and balance on the Natural Gas 
Subcommittee of the Secretary of Energy Advisory Board.  Our organizations are located in 13 
different states and together have approximately two million supporters. Many of them are 
already directly affected by drilling and fracking. Many more want to understand the 
implications of expansion of natural gas and oil operations into their communities.  
 
Hydraulic fracturing, also known as fracking, is increasingly important in natural gas and oil 
development. Yet it has been linked to water contamination and property damage across the 
nation. Understandably, people who live and work in places where fracking operations are 
planned are concerned about the consequences for their lives and livelihoods. New York City 
Councilman James Gennaro, chair of the city council’s Committee on Environmental Protection, 
has estimated that if drilling and fracturing for natural gas in upstate New York were to 
contaminate the city’s water supply, the city might have to spend as much as $20 billion dollars 
to build a water filtration plant – with no guarantee that the plant could purify the water.  
	
  
Already thousands of people from Pennsylvania to Wyoming have reached out to the 
government to express their concerns about the environmental impacts of fracking. Yet your 
decision to appoint six subcommittee members, including the chair, John Deutch, with financial 
conflicts of interest sends a clear signal that the administration is listening to the top brass of the 
industry, not to real people at the grass roots who are concerned and affected by fracking. 
 
The public deserves better. Specifically, we deserve a fair advisory panel, which means: 
 

1. People from communities affected by fracking and oil and gas drilling must be 
represented on the panel. Their quality of life, their health, their property values are at 
risk. Yet there is no one to speak for them. Why not? 

 
2. John Deutch must step down from the panel. Mr. Deutch, a director of the Central 

Intelligence Agency under President Clinton, served for a decade on the board of 
Schlumberger Ltd., one of the world’s three largest hydraulic fracturing companies.  
Schlumberger paid Mr. Deutch about $563,000 in 2006 and 2007, according to Forbes 
Magazine Online. He is now on the board of Cheniere Energy, Inc., a Houston-based 
liquified natural gas company that, according to Forbes, paid him about $882,000 from 
2006 through 2009. 

 
3. The panel must be chaired by an impartial person and must be expanded to include 

independent experts.  
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We share President Obama’s concern over rising energy prices. But Americans’ health and the 
safety of our drinking water are just as important. In light of the complexity and importance of 
the issue and EPA’s ongoing scientific study of fracturing, which is being conducted according 
to high ethical standards, we insist on a panel that can offer constructive and credible advice. 

In addition to Mr. Deutch, other panel members have these industry connections: 

• Stephen Holditch became a leader of hydraulic fracturing designs at Shell Oil and 
later headed his own firm, acquired by Schlumberger in 1997. Today, he is the 
engineering committee chairman at Matador Resources, a Dallas oil and gas 
exploration company, and is on the board of directors of Triangle Petroleum 
Corporation, a Denver-based oil and gas exploration and production company which 
has paid him more than $1.7 million between 2006 and 2010 according to Forbes. 

 
• Kathleen McGinty, chair of the White House Council on Environmental Quality 

during the Clinton administration and former secretary of the Pennsylvania 
Department of Environmental Protection is senior vice president of Weston Solutions, 
Inc., which consults for the oil and gas industry, including a leading natural gas driller, 
Chesapeake Energy. She is also a director for NRG Energy, a wholesale power 
generation company whose assets include more than two dozen natural gas power 
companies.  Forbes reported that NRG Energy paid her more than $500,000 from 2008 
to 2010. 

 
• Susan Tierney, assistant secretary of the Energy department under President Clinton, 

now managing principal at Analysis Group, which consults for utilities that use natural 
gas and for the Interstate Natural Gas Association of America, the natural gas pipeline 
industry association. 

 
• Daniel Yergin is co-founder, chairman and executive vice president of IHS CERA, an 

international consulting firm whose clients include the oil, natural gas, coal, power and 
clean energy communities. He earned $12.7 million from IHS in 2010 alone, 
according to Forbes. 

 
• Mark Zoback is a geophysics professor at Stanford and senior advisor to Baker 

Hughes, Inc., a Houston-based oilfield services company engaged in hydraulic 
fracturing.  Zoback is chair of GeoMechanics International, a consulting firm that 
advises on various oil and gas drilling problems and that was acquired by Baker 
Hughes in 2008. 

 
Thank you for your consideration. We look forward to your response. 
 
Sincerely, 

     
    Kenneth A. Cook, President 
    Environmental Working Group 
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Arkansas  
 

Robert McAfee, Editor 
350 PPM 
 
Andy Cheshier, Representative 
A4GDA 
 
Patty Barker, Policy Director 
Arkansas Citizens First Congress 
 
Patty Barker, Policy Director 
Arkansas Public Policy Panel 
 
Andy Cheshier, Representative 
CARE 
 
Robert Cross, President 
The Ozark Society 
 
David Lyon, Vice Chair 
Sierra Club Arkansas 
 
Sam Lane, Director  
Stop Arkansas Fracking 
 
California 
 
Jeanette Vosburg, President 
Ballona Network 
 
Michael Green, Executive Director 
Center for Environmental Health 
 
Pamela King Palitz, Staff Attorney 
Environment California 
 
Debbie Davis, Policy Director 
Environmental Justice Coalition for Water 
 
Patricia McPherson, President 
Grassroots Coalition 
 
Sheila Davis, Executive Director 
Silicon Valley Toxics Coalition 
 
Mark Franco, Headman 
Winnemem Wintu 
 

Colorado 
 
Carol Kwiatkowski, Executive Director 
The Endocrine Disruption Exchange 
 
Michigan 
 
Mary Reilly, Co-Chair 
Don’t Frack Michigan 
 
New Jersey 
 
Bonnie Eskenazi-Melendez, Director 
The Deidre Imus Environmental Health Center 
 
Alison Mitchell, Policy Director 
New Jersey Conservation Foundation 
 
New Mexico 
  
Shelbie Knox, Development Director 
New Mexico Environmental Law Center 
 
New York 
 
James R. Dean, Trustee 
The Village of Cooperstown, NY 
 
Maureen Dill, Representative 
Advocates for Morris 
 
Lynn Marsh, President 
Advocates for Cherry Valley 
 
Harry Levine, President 
Advocates for Springfield 
 
Jill Wiener, Representative 
Catskill Citizens for Safe Energy 
 
Wes Gillingham, Program Director 
Catskill Mountainkeeper 
 
Erin Heaton, Representative 
Chenango Community Action for Renewable Energy 
 
Adrienne Esposito, Executive Director 
Citizens Campaign for the Environment 
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Suzannah Glidden, Director 
Croton Watershed Clean Water Coalition 
 
Barbara Arrindell, Director 
Damascus Citizens for Sustainability 
 
Caroline Martin, Representative 
Delaware Action Group 
 
Julie Huntsman, Spokesperson 
Fly Creek/Otsego Neighbors 

 
Ellen Z. Harrison, Director 
Fleased 
 
Claire Sandberg, Executive Director 
Frack Action 
 
Patricia J. Wood, Executive Director 
Grassroots Environmental Education 
 
Kristina Fedorov, Representative 
Maryland Residents Against Drilling 
 
Sarah White, Representative 
Middlefield Neighbors 
 
Karen Glauber, Board Member 
New York Residents Against Drilling 
 
Lea Kone, Assistant Director 
Northeast Organic Farming Assoc. of NY 
 
Joe Levine, President 
NYH2O 
 
Ellen Pope, Director 
Otsego 2000 
 
Otto Butz, Representative 
Residents of Crumhorn Mountain 
 
Allegra Schecter, Representative 
ROAR Against Fracking 
 
Kathy Klopchin, Representative 
Sanford Oquaga Area Concerned Citizens 
 
 

 
Lisa Wright, Representative 
Shaleshock Action Alliance 
 
Lisa Zaccaglini, Founder 
Sharon Springs Against Hydrofracking 
 
Larraine McNulty, President 
Upper Unadilla Valley Association 
 
Susan Van Dolsen, Co-Organizer 
Westchester for Change 
 
Steven Zerby, Representative 
Westford Neighbors 
 
North Carolina 
 
Hope Taylor, Executive Director 
Clean Water for North Carolina 
 
Colleen Kendrick, President 
Deep River Clean Water Society 
  
Elizabeth Ouzts, Executive Director 
Environment North Carolina 
 
George Santucci, Executive Director 
National Committee for the New River 
 
Heather Jacobs Deck, Riverkeeper 
Pamlico-Tar River Foundation 
 
Marilyn Stamp, Office Manager 
Yadkin Riverkeeper 
 
Danna Smith, Executive Director  
Dogwood Alliance 
 
Ohio 
 
Nathan Johnson, Staff Attorney 
Buckeye Forest Council 
 
Anne Caruso, Representative 
Burning River Anti-Frack Network 
 
Jeanne Cebulla, Representative 
Concerned Citizens for Safer Drilling 
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Chris Borello, President 
Concerned Citizens of Lake Township 
 
Jenna Horvis, Representative 
Concerned Citizens of Portage County 
 
Chris Borello, President 
Concerned Citizens of Stark County 
 
Vickie Hennessey, President 
Green Environmental Coalition 
 
Vanessa Pesec, President 
NEOGAP 
 
Sherry Fleming, Secretary/Treasurer 
Ohio Alliance for People and Environment 
 
Ellen Mee, Director of Environmental Health 
Ohio Environmental Council 
 
Sherry Fleming, Chair 
Williams County Alliance 
 
Pennsylvania 
 
Sister Francis Murray, Chair 
Advocacy Committee for Justice and Peace of  
the Sisters of St. Francis 
 
Dorothy E. Bassett, Ph.D, President 
All One Water 
 
Ryan Talbott, Executive Director 
Allegheny Defense Project 
 
Loretta Wier, Founder 
Communities United for Rights and  
Environment 
 
Debbie Borowiec, Representative 
Concerned Citizens Against Marcellus  
Pollution 
 
Tracy Carluccio, Deputy Director 
Delaware Riverkeeper Network 
 
 

 
Grady Avant, Board Member 
FrackAlert 
 
Connie Brooks, Executive Director 
Friends Fiduciary 
 
Terri Davin, Board Member 
Friends of Dunkards Creek 
 
Paula Chaiken, Outreach Coordinator 
Gas Drilling Awareness Coalition 
 
Terri Davin, President 
The Greene County Watershed Alliance 
 
Sister Diane Bardol, Social Justice Coordinator 
Grey Nuns of the Sacred Heart 
 
Rachel Filippini, Executive Director 
Group Against Smog and Pollution 
 
Ken DuFalla, President 
Harry Enstrom Chapter, IWLA 
 
Elizabeth Schneider, Co-Founder 
Lincoln Place Action Group 
 
Gloria Forouzan, Representative 
Marcellus Shale Protest 
 
Sister Rosemary Ryan, North America Coordinator 
Medical Mission Sisters 
 
Beverly Braverman, Executive Director 
Mountain Watershed Association 
 
Wanda Guthrie, Founder 
Murraysville Marcellus 
 
Tom McCaney, Associate Director 
Philadelphia Area Coalition for 
Responsible Investment 
 
Peter Wray, Chair, Conservation Committee 
Sierra Club Allegheny Group 
 
Nora Nash, Director, Corporate Social 
Responsibility 
Sisters of St. Francis of Philadelphia 
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Richard Yanock, Vice President 
Washington County Chapter, IWLA 
 
Bishop Thomas J. Bickerton 

 
 
 
 

Western Pennsylvania Conference  
of the United Methodist Church 
 
Janice Milburn, Representative 
Westmoreland Marcellus Citizens Group 
 
Terri Davin, Representative 
The Wheeling Creek Watershed Conservancy 
 
Texas 
 
Jim Schermbeck, State Director 
Downwinders at Risk 
 
Don Young, Founder 
Forth Worth Citizens Against  
Neighborhood Drilling Operations 
 
Washington, D.C. 
 
Wenonah Hauter, Executive Director 
Food and Water Watch 
 
West Virginia 
 
Kathleen Cash, Steering Committee 
West Virginia for a Moratorium on Marcellus 
 
Kate Wofford, Executive Director 
Shenandoah Valley Network 
 
Wyoming  
 
Linda F. Baker, Director  
Upper Green River Valley Alliance 
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Cc: Christopher Smith, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Oil & Natural Gas 
       Office of Fossil Energy, DOE   


